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MEMORANDUM

TO:

VSoE Faculty
FROM:
Maja Mataric’, Senior Associate Dean for Research
RE:

New Programs, Initiatives, and Administration Procedures
DATE:
August 25, 2006
Dear colleagues,

I am honored to have the opportunity to serve as the Senior Associate Dean for Research of the Viterbi School of Engineering. In that capacity, my main goals will be to facilitate and enhance our research productivity through an integrated program of training, mentoring, networking, promoting/awarding/retaining, and information dissemination.  In this memo, I would like to share with you some of the programs and initiatives that will be put into place immediately, as well as some of the new deadlines and research administration procedures also going into effect immediately.  

Our planned new programs span three major areas: 1) research initiatives; 2) enhanced communication, and 3) training and mentoring.
Research Initiatives

National Centers: A major effort will be made to network faculty and facilitate multi-disciplinary (multi-department, including ISI, and, ideally, multi-school) research efforts toward national centers funded by NSF, NIH, DoE, NASA, DoD, and others. At least one open forum with the Sr. Associate Dean for Research per year will be held, starting this fall, to announce pending major opportunities, explain the Provost’s initiatives and other funding opportunities, internal center structures (ORU and the new UROU), existing faculty training courses as they relate to VSoE research, and to communicate the Dean’s office support avenues toward such efforts and facilitate strategic networking and team formation. Faculty groups with interest toward center formation are invited to contact me directly.

Strategic Initiative Areas: We will be actively pursuing opportunities in the strategic research areas identified by the Provost (Bio-Nano, Energy, Biomed Imaging, and others) and areas in which VSoE has recognized strengths, including Engineering for the Social Sciences (strategic connection with the College), Engineering for Health (strategic connection with KSoM), Quantum Computing and Quantum Engineering, Biomedical and Biochemical Technologies, Natural Resources and Hazards, Infrastructure, and the Environment, and others.  We will also continue to pursue strategic corporate and international partnerships.  These will be actively communicated to the faculty through the communication pathways described below.

DC Office: We have already begun strategic planning with Dr. Steve Moldin, Executive Director of USC’s Washington DC Office of Research Advancement.  An open Q&A forum with Dr. Moldin will shortly be announced, providing all faculty with an opportunity to learn about how the DC office can facilitate our research activities.  Subsequent strategic meetings will be held during Dr. Moldin’s regular visits to campus. 

Center for Excellence in Research (CER): In the context of leading the Academic Senate this year, and with the support from the Provost, I have been collaborating with the Vice Provost of Research Advancement, Randy Hall, on the establishment of the USC Center for Excellence in Research.  This university-wide center will be modeled on the existing Center for Excellence in Teaching, but will focus on promoting research excellence and facilitating interdisciplinary collaborations, and will be housed in and operated by the Vice Provost.  The plans for the center involve training, mentoring, networking, major/center proposal preparation and other services as well as national recognition of USC faculty research excellence.  An ongoing dialogue with Randy Hall and with the University Research Committee (chaired this year by VSoE’s Prof. Shri Narayanan) will establish the most effective model for CER and get the center started during this academic year.  VSoE will help to shape, complement and further enhance CER locally within our school with engineering-specific services and opportunities.

Enhanced Communication Pathways

Viterbi Town Hall Meetings: School-wide open forums for all faculty will be held each semester, presenting opportunities for a Q&A and networking with colleagues and the Dean’s office.

School-Wide Advisory Group: An advisory group of research-active representatives from each department is being formed, which will include the EFC Research Committee.  The members of this advisory group will serve as a communication channel between the faculty at large and the Dean’s office and inform and advise us on research-related issues. 

Opportunity dissemination: A comprehensive internal research web portal (http://viterbi.usc.edu/research/info/) will be established shortly; it will provide information about current federal, corporate, and foundations funding opportunities, a database of faculty research expertise (toward facilitating networking and interdisciplinary team formation), mentoring materials, and a FAQ on how to navigate the grant administration processes.  Additionally, a bi/weekly brief will announce new funding opportunities to all faculty.

Training and Mentoring

Junior Faculty Training & Mentoring: As part of a growing tradition in VSoE, the Sr. Associate Dean for Research meets with junior (pre-tenure) faculty to mentor them. I will meet with all pre-tenure faculty each semester to communicate with them regularly, connect them with the training courses being offered by the Office of the Vice Provost for Research Advancement, establish best practices, address any problems and needs, inform and proactively pursue special funding opportunities, and reinforce a networked research community.  Furthermore, a school-wide mentoring system will be established (and announced shortly) for all assistant and all interested associate professors, involving senior mentors and Dean’s office sponsored networking activities.

The above briefly summarizes the newest plans being implemented. I welcome your input and feedback at any time, as we continue to jointly and collaboratively enhance the VSoE research excellence.  

Research Administration Process Guidelines and New Deadlines

In order to give proper attention to all outgoing proposals, and provide timely guidance and necessary approvals, I would like to inform and remind you of the basic steps and guidelines for submitting a proposal.  In particular note the new deadlines for the proposal process. Please share this information with your staff.

Process

Faculty who plan to submit a proposal to a given proposal call/RFP/BAA should forward the funding agency requirements to the department administrators as soon as they are sure they will be submitting.  This is requested by the University’s Office of Contracts and Grants (DCG), so that the departments and the DCG can ensure that all compliance requirements are met.  Given increasingly rapid changes in federal funding compliance requirements, and the move to grants.gov, it is in the PIs’ interest to provide this information early so that the administrative offices can help in the proposal preparation process.

Department administrators should submit contract and grant proposals to Tonnie Turner in the Engineering Finance Office (EFO). All proposals should be accompanied by the proposal approval record (PAR) and VSoE Proposal Supplement form.  The Proposal Supplement form is VSoE’s mechanism for documenting commitments. A copy of the sponsoring agency’s RFP request for proposal (RFP) or agency guidelines for unsolicited grant submissions also must be included in the proposal materials. 
Major proposals and all proposals requiring cost-share, reduced indirect costs, and/or new space must be reviewed by the Senior Associate Deans for Administration and Research. Process guidelines are given in the next section. All proposals are reviewed by Tonnie Turner in EFO. After VSoE approval is received, proposals are forwarded for review and approval by the University’s DCG. They will arrange for the Provost’s signature, which is required on all extramural proposals.

After the DCG approval, individual departments are responsible for submitting the proposal to the sponsoring agency. Special guidelines for electronic proposals are found in the attached memo. Note that no changes to budget commitments are allowed at any time without additional review by VSoE and DCG.
Cost-Sharing, Reduced Indirect Costs, and Space
Cost-sharing, reduced indirect costs, and additional space are available under special circumstances, which include: 1) funding agency requirements; and 2) exceptional strategic benefit to VSoE.  

Principal Investigators (not department administrators) submitting proposals involving cost-share/reduced indirect cost (overhead) must contact the Senior Associate Dean for Research no later than two weeks before the submission deadline by providing the following materials in hardcopy: 1) program description/call for proposals with the cost-share section clearly marked, 2) requested cost-share/reduced overhead, 3) a budget indicating how the cost-shared funds are being used. 

Center and institute proposals, and other large proposals involving the above special requests must be discussed with the Senior Associate Dean for Research no later than one month before the submission deadline.  

It is understood that faculty need all the time available to work on the proposal text; the text is not needed for the planning discussions.  However, approximate budget information and plans are required for discussing special requests, as are partnership plans across USC schools and outside of USC, as relevant. Therefore, I urge you to avoid last minute requests, or requests made after the time of award, which will ordinarily be denied.  

Principal Investigators of proposals involving space requests need to contact the Associate Dean for Administration well in advance of the proposal deadline, as such requests for space may compete against other VSoE needs.  Faculty PIs are encouraged to first work with their department chairs to satisfy space requirements. Space requests, like cost-share requests, should not be delegated to department administrators, nor can they be granted at the last minute.

Tuition

Budgets for all projects should charge 25% of anticipated tuition costs to the sponsor. For a 50% Graduate Research Assistant (GRA) appointment, the budget should include 6 units/year; for 33.3% GRA appointments, the budget should include 5 units/year. 25% GRA appointments are strongly discouraged and must be justified to and approved by the Senior Associate Dean for Academic Affairs; if approved, the budget should include 4 units/year.

As noted, under normal circumstances, 25% of the actual tuition costs will be charged to the sponsored project, and the remaining 75% will be paid by VSoE. The 75% amount should not be shown in the budget unless the agency requires cost-sharing.   All cost-sharing and reduced overhead requests should be negotiated as per the guidelines above.

The above-described programs and initiatives and research administration procedures are taking effect immediately, in order to best support and enhance our research excellence. I look forward to working with all of you.  

CC:
Linda Rock

Dave Murphy
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